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Editor's Corner

Next newsletter. Carol Graham will be guest
Newsletter Editor. Please support her by submitting
plenty of news items. The deadline for the next
newsletter will be January 30, 1998. Happy Holidays!!

Kae McDonald
••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••

President's Corner

The President's Comer will be fairly brief this issue.
CCPA has a lot of things going on behind the scenes
and most are reported elsewhere in this newsletter. Our
State Historic Fund Contexts grant is now in the initial
stages of execution, and Sandy Karhu has written a
short progress report to the membership for this issue.
After some delay, mainly on my part, plans for the
1998 Annual Meeting are being fInned up. The
meeting will be held from March 12 through the 14 in
Pueblo at a location to be announced in the next
newsletter. The Early Bird reception (on March 12th)
will take place at the Old Pueblo Museum. Bill
Arbogast is in charge of the paper session (Friday,
March 13), and will organize a public forum on
"Visions for the Future: CCPA" (Saturday, March 14).
The "Vision for the Future" Committee, a planning
group agreed to at our last annual business meeting,

should have several items ready for discussion and
consideration at the Saturday forum. More information
on meeting registration, call for papers, etc., will be
published in the winter newsletter, due out in late
January/early February. I feel that actions taken by our
organization in the past few years, i.e., those dealing
with membership (By-law revisions, etc.), setting and
sustaining achievable goals, and pursuing special
p~iects, have set courses ofaction which will enhance
CC ~A's role as a proactive leader in professional and
avocational archae~logy in Colorado in the next
millennium. I also fumly believe that our members'
dedication and energy today are forging a bright future
for the next generation ofColorado archaeologists. For
that, I would like to extend a heartfelt thanks and
commendation to the entire CCPA membership. Keep
up the good work.

Bob Brunswig................................
IF YOU ARE INTERESTED IN PRESENTING A
PAPER AT THE NEXT CCPA ANNUAL MEETING,
PLEASE SUBMIT ABSTRACTS BY MARCH 1,
1998 TO:

Bill Arbogast
University of Colorado at Colorado Springs
Dept. of Anthropology
Box 7150
Colorado Springs, CO 80933-7150................................
MEMBERSHIP DUES WILL BE INCREASED IN
1998. Increased costs will support the newsletter, a
Web Page, the possible creation and maintenance ofa
professional journal postage costs, and professional
accounting fees .

•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••



FINAL MAGIC
AVAILABLE

MOUNTAIN REPORT The offerers awarded the contracts include:

The fmal report of the 1994 and 1996 field seasons at
the Magic Mountain site (a project sponsored by the
State Historical Fund), which was produced jointly by
Centermial Archaeology, Inc. and the City of Golden,
is available beginning January I, 1998. Please send a
check, payable to Centennial Archaeology, Inc., in the
amount of $75 to the following address:

Centermial Archaeology, Inc.
300 East Boardwalk, Building 4-C
Fort Collins, CO 80525
(Attn: C.J. Zier)

•

Project Coordinator - Susan Chandler, Alpine
Archaeological Consultants
Arkansas Basin - Centermial Archaeology,
Inc.
Rio Grande Basin - Foothills Engineering,
Inc.
Southern Upper Colorado Basin -Crow
Canyon Archaeological Center
Northern Upper Colorado Basin -Alpine
Archaeological Consultants, Inc./Metcalf
Archaeological Consultants, Inc.
Platte Basin· SWCA, Inc./Marcia Tate

Please allow three weeks for delivery. Please note that
the $75 price tag covers the cost of copying and
shipping only; Centennial Archaeology, Inc., is not
profiting from the sale of this report.
••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••
The Prehistory of Colorado: A Publication Series,
Grant from the State Historic Fund

Sandy Karhu, Chair, CCPA Grant Advisory Board

The CCPA Grant Advisory Board completed
the process ofRFP development and distribution (July
and August), received and reviewed proposals (late
September, early October), and have begun the contract
signing process with the winning groups. The process
took four months and many hours of work by Board
members Sandy Karhu (Chair), Bill Killam, Steve
Lekson, Doug Scott, Gordy Tucker and Meg Van Ness.
Although Bill Lipe had originally been appointed as a
member of the Board, and was listed as such in the
previous newsletter, he actually withdrew his
membership prior to any of the Board's meetings, and
did not participate in any of the process.

The proposals were reviewed in early October,
and contracts were awarded to the proposals with the
highest scores. The Board is very appreciative to those
who submitted proposals; it was the consensus of the
Board that any of the offerers would have done an
excellent job. Given the high quality of the proposals
and the excellent reputations of the individuals and
groups who applied. the decisions were difficult to
make. (Please note: due to a possible conflict of
interest. Meg Van Ness did not review the proposals for
the Arkansas Basin, nor was she present for the
discussion and decision by the Board to determine the
winning proposal.)

The initial grant proposal notes and the SHF
grant proposal, Grant Advisory Board meeting notes,
winning proposals, contract copies and other
documents of interest are on file at OAHP (document
# MC.CPA.NR2, vols. I and 2). Anyone is free to look
at them during the hours OAHP is open.

The project is scheduled to begin around the
first of November, 1997, and will run through May,
1999. The Grant Advisory Board is very excited about
the winning proposals and the project coordinator, and
we believe a very useful, high quality group of contexts
and popular edition will result from their efforts.

The Board would like to express our
appreciation to Mary Sullivan, Bill Arbogast, Brian
Kenny, and Todd McMahon who posted information to
various websites for us. As Chair, I would also like to
express my thanks to the other members of the Board
as we conclude the early part of this process. The
individual members worked extremely well together as
a cohesive group toward a common goal, no matter
what the distances involved or extenuating
circumstances. Although we are through with the most
work-intensive phase for this Board, we look forward
to continuing in our advisory capacity as we move
through this very exciting project
, , ,

SOUTHWESTERN LORE ON SALE!!

There are several sets of Southwestern Lore dating
from the 1950s up to 1993 (includes approximately 150
issues) on sale at $50.00/set. Issues produced before
1950 would need to be reproduced at a cost of
$l.OO/issue (A mini-set will also be on sale at the next
CCPA Ward Weekly Fund booksale).
i ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• ,



Colorado Historical Society / OAHP
Technology Projects

. Four recently funded projects will greatly
unprove how cultural resource data is entered, stored,
and retrieved from the database at the Office of
Archaeology and Historic Preservation (OAHP).
Structured on Questor software, the database provides
a wonderful foundation for many of the new
technologies. Possible enhancements include improved
collection and dissemination of infonnation, GIS
(Geographical Infonnation Systems) applications, and
Internet access to both data and images. The four
projects described below have a combined budget of
$844,000 and include several benefits directly
impacting the OAHP database.

The Colorado Historical Society has received
$541,000 from state coffers to do a strategic plan for
technology, and based on that plan, update the systems
throughout the Colorado Historical Society. This
project will provide much ofthe hardware and software
needed to implement future enhancements to the
OAHP infonnation systems.

A request for $235,000 from the State
Historical Fund was granted to OAHP to fund two
major projects concerning cultural resource
management. A portion of these funds will be used to
hire three people to complete the processing and
computer entry of documents and cultural resource
fonns now at OAHP. This includes the incorporation
of infonnation collected as a part of State Historical
Fund grants. The remaining funds will be used to plan
and implement improvements in the collection, storage,
and dissemination of cultural resource infonnation
based on a user needs survey.

Two other grants, one to the Wyoming
Cultural Records Office and one to the New Mexico
Archaeological Records Management Office, include
Colorado as a part of multi-state efforts to improve our
databases. These grants, for a total of $68,000, will
provide standards for spatial data that will improve
systems within and between the states.

An extensive user survey will provide the
basis for these changes. This survey will be distributed
in early Spring 1998 and concern such issues as:

What types of cultural resource
infonnation should be collected?

How should infonnation be collected
in the field?

How should the infonnation get to
OAHP?

What is the best method to
disseminate the infonnation (phone,
mail, FAX, Internet, etc.)?

What should be done with
infonnation collected in the past that
is incomplete on the fonns or
incomplete in the database?

What are the best uses of
Geographical Infonnation Systems
(GIS), the Internet, Global
Positioning Systems (GPS), and
other tools?

How can OAHP best coordinate with
other agencies, industry, contractors,
universities, and other states?

Whereas some ofthe improvements will take
place in the next year, others may take several years to
complete. The key here is to understand what is
needed and wanted, continue discussions with other
states concerning what works and what does not work,
work closely with other agencies, and be prepared to
adjust the systems as technology changes. It's a little
scary and very exciting (funny thing, money always has
a tendency to bring out those two emotions), but most
ofall it's the chance to implement major improvements.

Check the OAHP web page under "News from
OAHP" (www.aclin.orglother/historic/chslindex.html)
for periodic updates concerning these projects and don't
hesitate to call (Meg Van Ness: 303-866-4670) if you
have any questions or comments.

Historic Preservation Web Pages

There are two Web pages under constroction
that contain infonnation of interest to archaeologists in
Colorado. One of these pages, The Colorado
Preservation Infonnation Network (CoPIN:
www.aclin.orglother/historic/copin). is part of the
statewide preservation planning effort and will serve as
a clearing house and centralized infonnation network
for historic preservation efforts throughout the state. It
is a way of organizing infonnation about heritage



preservation plans, initiative efforts, goals, objectives,
programs, and technical and fmancial assistance. The
Network is seen as a communication tool for
businesses, governments, organizations, associations,
institutions, and individuals involved with historic
preservation. Major topics of information include:
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,..

,..
,..

,..
,..

,..

News (includes updates on the
CCPA context project)
Technical Assistance Sources
Technical Publications
Preservation Funding Sources
Educational Opportunities
Workshops, Classes, and
Conferences
Legal Basis for Historic Preservation
Historic Preservation Planning
Bibliography
Colorado Sites on the Web
Links to Other Preservation
Resources
Downloadable Documents

I encourage you to take a look at these Web
sites. Both have quite a bit of information on them at
this time, and there are great plans for additions and
improvements (including more interactive
opportunities) in the future. We welcome any
comments or suggestions - you can either respond on
the Web page or give us a call (Meg Van Ness: 303­
866-4670).

The Office of Archaeology and Historic
Preservation web site
(www.aclin.org/otherlhistoric/chs/index.html)generally
contains infornlation about OAHP programs, services,
and available products. Topics include:

,..

,..

,..

,..

,..

News from OAHP (includes
"Directory of Cultural Resource
Personnel" and updates on the
technology changes at OAHP)

State Historical Fund Application
and Guidelines

About OAHP (program by program
description)

Preservation Publications

Historic and Archaeological Sites in
Colorado (National and State
Register Listings)

,.. Links to Other
Archaeological
Resources

Historic and
Information

,.. Cultural Resource Forms and
Manuals
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Annual Report
Department of Anthropology
Colorado State University Summer 1997

Endowment Status - Summer 97

The Greiner Endowment grew by about
$13,600 during the 1996/97 fiscal year,
another good year for the Endowment.
Most of this increase came from growth in
tile value of the investment, but friends of
Karen Greiner and CSU graduates
donated $405 to the Endowment.
Approximately $3000 of this growth will be
withheld for research awards, 'Nhile the
remaining has been returned to the
Endowment. The Greiner Endowment
began the 1996/97 fiscal year with
$50,800 and ends the year with $61,455.

Investment Income
Donations

Total Income

Returned to Endownent
Retained for next year

Total Expenses

$13,200
400

I 13,6001

$10,600
3,000

13,600

Next year the Selection Committee will
encourage proposals up to $1000 since
the Endowment principal is large enough
to earn substantial income.

Research Results Reported

1995 Greiner recipient Jonathan Bums
finished his analysis of Colorado lithic
caches in the spring of 1996 and
defended his thesis in the fall of 1996. He
presented his results in a paper at the
1996 Plains Conference. He is now
'M>rking on a paper for Plains
Anthropologist describing the caches and
discussing how hunter-gatherers use
caching as a risk reducing strategy.

1996 Greiner Recipients Ed Day and
Bonnie Pitblado report progress on their
research. Ed used his award to finish a
manuscript describing the research and
analysis of. the 100 stone circles at the
Biscuit Hill Site, and he and coauthor Jeff
Eighmy has submitted a version of the
paper to Southwestern Lore. They also
presented these results at the 1996 Plains
Conference. Bonnie Pitblado is deep in



the middle of her dissertation research,
but reports that the research she
completed at the Caribou Lakes Site with
a Greiner award will form a central
component in her dissertation. The
Endo'Nrllent funded the radiocarbon
dating of samples from the site and the
analysis of soil and pollen samples.

Greiner Endowment Funds One
Projects for 1996/97

The Selection Committee elected to fund
Trudy Berghauser's proposal to study the
ceramic of Western Colorado. The
ceramics from Western Colorado have
received little systematic attention. Much
of the most recent infonnation is located
in the difficult to find "gray" literature. A
better understanding of the stylistic
variation, distribution and chronology of
the pottery in this portion of the state will
be an important addition to the prehistory
of Colorado. Trudy has identffied over

300 sites with ceramics in Western
Colorado, and she proposes to map and
date as much of this ceramic data as
possible in order to look for spatial and
temporal pattern in the ceramic variation.

Selection Committee Changes

Selection committee member, Dr. Larry
Todd, has returned to Colorado State
University from the University of
Wyoming and has returned to the
Selection Committee. Also, Diane
Waddle has been asked to serve on the
Selection Committee. The Committee
membership is as follows:

Jeffrey L. Eighmy, Chair
Calvin H. Jennings
Larry C. Todd
Diane M. Waddle
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Figure 1. North half of the Biscuit Hill Site. Ed Day. 1996 Greiner award recipient used funds
tJrovided by the Endowment to prepare this and other illustrations of his analysis of
features at the site. Under his directions, the Ft. Coliins Chapter of the Colorado
Archaeological Society sUlVeyed and recorded 100 features in the site.

Recent CSU Theses Reporting Research Supported by the Karen S. Greiner
Endowment for the Preservation of Colorado Archaeology

Bums, Jonathan A.
1996 Cache or Carry? An Analytical Approach to the Material Record of caching, Employing

Three Colorado Uthic Caches.
Dwelis, Sayhan T.

1995 Prehistoric Pottery of Eastern Colorado: Examples of Ceramic Period Pottery Traditions.
Naze. Brian S.

1994 The Crying Woman Site: A Record of Prehistoric Human Habitation in the Colorado
Rockies.

McDonald, Robert A.
1992 5000 Years at Crow~Roost in Eastern Colorado.

Flores, Pilar
1991 Non-Metric Traits of the Cranium As Indicators of Divergence Among Anasazi

Populations.
Hutchinson, Lewis A.

1990 Archaeological Investigations of High Altitude Sites Near Monarch Pass, Colorado.



KENTEC INC

Wanted: Archeologists

Volunteers 1UC needed to complete a Class III Arehaeologlcal Survey :llld recording ohltes io
the Sand C~!1~'on arctt Ileal' COt'h.'l:, Colorado, lh~ McRlmo Cat1yOl! Res~arch ln~titut¢. Ul,d~r

the ~ir~ctiotl of Rrian O'Neil, will be cortducting a ~urvl:':Y of the remaining uns;urvcy~d areas in the
Sand and East Rock Canyon areas ofMcElmo Canyon ( 10 miles west of Cortez, Colorado). Come
h~ll) and get til·~t hand experience in the Southwest recording Al'cbaic though Pueblo period
siles! The completion ofthi3 preliminary investigation is necessary prior to nominating the area for
designation as a National Historic District. Onc~ designated, State Historic Funds may bt: applied
to proceed \\lth stabilv..ation of sites within the Sand and &1.St Rock CanyoJl areas. '111cse areas have
beer. impacted con3tderably in the last few years, Rnd \'Jill continue to be once lh~ ';Trail of lhe
Ancients" scenic byway i~ completed, which includes the "Me Ellllo Road" as an alternate route.
The Bureau of1~nd Mal1agemc:nt and the McElmo Canyon Research Institute have dcwlopcd it

stewardship program and stabiliztuioD plan tor much of tl,is rcglon, and have obtained a State
Historic Funds grant to proceed with the survey and nomination process.

The McElma Canyon Research Institute w111 be sponsoring volunteers during: th~ following weds
to complete the survey, under the direction afBeian O'Neil.

September 8--12
Septem ber 15-19
September 22~26

O~tobcl" 13-17
November 3-1

NoveDlber
November
December
D~(lmbor

D,,'\:~ 1lI1,IC"

10·14
17-21

l-S
g 12

15-19

VolWltecrs; wiil be' limited ~f.I 1n pl"'r<;nn~ r:l'\rh \\'~~k rilnlJ"l11le flldl itir.~ will h;: ilvai lahJe at Kelly
Place. A lei\t(OOIll/sh~w.:l', water, firc\\--ood and a refrigerator will be ~\'ailtlblc for Campers. Thert:
are aj~o limited "Bcd & Breakfast'" H.lOI1lS a,,{ihtbt~ al ~ ui:st,,;UUlll~J nne, \\·hich can sleep up to four
people, during som~ of the weeks.

For fWlhcr information and to reserve a space. please phone

Kristie Carriker
970 565 ~125

E-mail: kdlypl@fone.nct

Kelly Pla~-e

14663 Road G
Cortez, CO 81321



COLORADO COUNCIL
OF PROFESSIONAL ARCHAEOLOGISTS

CCPA BOARD MEETING MINUTES
JULY 26, 1997

EAST BRUSH CREEK CABINS, COLORADO

Present: Bob Brunswig, president; Susan Chandler, past-president; Mike Metcalf, pres·ident­
elect; Dan Jepson, board member; Anne Bond, board member; Dean Saitta, board member;
Sandy Kahru, chair CCPA grant advisory board; and Rosemary Sucec, secretary.

Absent Phil Duke, board member: Kae McDonald, newsletter editor; Leigh Jenkins, American
Indian representative; and Bridget Ambler, treasurer.

Approval of Minutes: Minutes approved as submitted.

Treasurer's Report: Dan Jepson conveyed a hard copy of Bridget Ambler's report to the
committee. See treasurer's report in this newsletter.

Committee Reports:
• Membership Committee: Bridget has assumed responsibility for chairing this committee.

See report of current membership issues included in and following the treasurer's report.
They include (1) Inadvertent misunderstanding of requirements to become a CCPA
American Indian member. Bob Brunswig will write a formal letter explaining to those
American Indians who applied that the material they sent is sufficient and make personal
phone calls to each expressing apologies for the delay and misunderstanding. Dan Jepson
will contact other professional organizations to see how they handle this membership
category' (2) Student membership category omitted from by-laws. Board agreed that while
student membership category is omitted. it is understood that students do fall under the
"associate" category discussed in by-laws: (3) Increasing membership among students. The
Board engaged in a general discussion about increasing all membership categories. the
problems CCPA currently faces in loosing members. and suggestions for remedying this
problem. It was agreed that this issue would be raised at the retreat tomorrow; (3) Removal
of Joe Ben Wheat's name from the membership roster (see report); (5) Creation of a master
list of all current and past CCPA members (see report).

• Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund Scholarship Committee: Please see the report copy
enclosed in this newsletter. Adrienne Anderson. the Committee chair. asked the board to
discuss spending scholarship dollars to engage in fundraising. The Board supported the
concept of the fundraising. Bob will ask Adrienne to come up with a proposal and cost. It
may be possible to take the money out of the general fund depending upon availability. On
another issue. the Board believes that students who submit applications need more rigorous
guidance from their academic advisors. A number of proposals submitted this year were
poorly written. It was suggested that the Committee prepare a sample application.

• Grant Advisory Committee: Sandy Kahru. chair of the Committee, reported thatthe RFP's
were successfully placed on the Web. One RFP done for the context with a listing of the
separate amounts that would be awarded. Contract for grant was signed and effective July I.
Received eight requests through the mail and some via fax. Requests received for a/l regions
except Rio Grande and Northwest. Bill Lipe withdrew from the Committee: Steve Lekson
has taken his place. Doug Scott contacted via email and telephone. Committee has already



committed numerous hours of volunteer time through writing the RFPs, meetings, and
discussions. Once this phase is complete, the project coordinator, who is yet to be hired, will
assume responsibility. Rich Fike expressed concern that no land-managing archeologist
within the state of Colorado was selected for membership to the Committee. Sandy Kahru
pointed out that while none applied, it would be appropriate for such representatives to be
involved in reviewing the proposals. RFPs specify that contact be made with land-managing
agencies, affiliated American Indian tribes, etc. The selection process for reviewers hasn't
been determined. Likely an announcement will be made in the newsletter by the.project
coordinator. Conflict-of-interest statement drafted by Committee and everyone signed. If
there is a conflict, it will be declared and that person will not participate in pertinent
review/action. Next big task is to write the contracts. Pre-proposal conference in August.
On October 4th, decisions will be made about awards. Sandy and the Committee received
accolades from the Board on the impressive job done.

Old Business
• Chaining: Vivienne Jake. of the Kaibab Indian Tribe, provided some literature about the

adverse effects of chaining to the Board members via Rosemary Sucec. Ms. Jake is in the
process of seeking support in opposition to the BLM chaining in southern Utah. Susan
Chandler, as last year's president of CCPA, wrote a letter to the Advisory Council on
Historic Preservation asking to be considered a party to the issue. A copy was also sent to
the BLM archaeologist. No response was received from ACHP. The Board asked Bob
Brunswig to speak with Stan McDonald, president of UPAC, and ask what we can do to
support them. Chaining is a problematic issue for the organization because it has the
potential to adversely affect archeuiogical resources. Some concern was expressed as to
whether the sites in southern Utah were properly evaluated. At the very least, chaining
should not occur on public lands without proper survey.

• CRADDLE Project: Bob Brunswig has no news and will contact Angela Rayne.
• Anti-Vandalism Brochure: Bob spoke with Joan Mathien who is coordinating the publication

and distribution of this brochure. A final draft is ready for publication. Bob reminded the
Board that under the new Grant Guidelines. CCPA will no longer be supporting this sort of
project. Joan inquired as to the type of distribution that will be made by CCPA. Suggestions
made by the Board included state museums. visitor or welcome centers. public libraries,
SHPO Web page; to CCPA membership. Anne Bond will see about getting the brochure on­
line through the SHPO Web Page.

• Grant Guidelines: An applicant must be a member to submit proposals, but not required to
be a member to work on a grant. No action is necessary on the guidelines that were drafted
by members of the Board as they represent a philosophical statement. Of course, they are
subject to revision as needed.

• Web Page: Bob reported that Bill Arbogast will be obtaining the services of an intern this
fall to work on the CCPA Web Page.

New Business
• Annual CCPA Meeting: The Board favors Trinidad. The suggestion was made to contact

New Mexico's professional group to discuss ajoint endeavor. Susan Chandler will provide
Bob with a contact.

• Dues Increase: The question is should we? Discussion ranged over a number of issues
including the amount of increase: the benefits obtained by membership: the creation and
maintenance of a professional journal: alternatives to a professional journal like a
conscientious effort to produce occasional papers or the publ ication oftheme papers from



annual meetings; the cost to mail newsletters; and an effort to identify members who may
wish to receive the newsletter electronically. The Board voted to increase the dues to
support the newsletter, Web Page, explore a journal format. postal costs, and professional
accounting fees. Kae McDonald will place a notice in the next newsletter.

• American Indian Representative on CCPA Board: Leigh Jenkins term expires at the end of
this year. A new American Indian member is needed. Susan Chandler, as chair of the
Nominating Committee, will be responsible for handling this.

• Curation Agreement Fees: Jim Brechtel sent Bob a letter expressing his concern about a
$50.00 Curation Agreement Fee initiated' by the Museum of Western Colorado. Jim asked
that the matter be discussed at the Board meeting. The Board respectfully disagreed with
Mr. Brechtel. While the Board understands that companies like his do not frequently curate
at the Museum, it does appear to be standard protocol/cost of doing business to ensure that
the artifacts from our work are properly cared for.

• Re-structuring ofCCPA Occasional Papers Series Sales: Bob is looking for someone to
assume the sales of this publication and would like suggestions for a plan. Over 600 need to
be sold. Was reviewed in both American Antiquity and in American Anrhropologisi. Among
many others. a suggestion was made to sell the publication at the Plains Conference in
Boulder.

• Recruitment of New Members, Particularly Students: Bob says we need to start promoting
the advantages of becoming a member ofCCPA. Discussion ensued that repeated the
content of an earlier discussion including the publication of a peer-review journal, the
location of meetings, the need for CCPA to disseminate infonnation about contract work,
career development. how to do job applications, etc. Should consider announcing job
opportunities via the CCPA Web Page. Perhaps the organization should offer a practical
training session or special subject workshops twice a year e.g., like managing archeology as
a business venture. CCPA members should consider speaking at campus classes and should
be available to do guest lecturing in a variety of venues. Should we institute a speaker's
bureau? A suggestion was made to conduct a needs assessment among students and invite
interested students to organize and facilitate that process, and to organize an ancillary student
committee. The social aspect, parties. are important, too.

• State and Federal Land Swaps: Seems to be an aggressive effort to consolidate federal lands
and to sell state lands for school revenue. A Colorado school section with a burial sold to
out-of-state jurisdiction. Is this a violation of the state antiquities law? If it is a violation. is
there sufficient staff to enforce the law? Utah, at least is doing a survey oflands proposed
to be sold or traded. Board agreed that further investigation by CCPA necessary. Bob
Brunswig will contact the state lands commissioner and the state land board about their
policy on the sale of state lands and the disposition of cultural resources.

• Colorado SHPO/BLM Protocol for Cultural Resource Management: Susan Chandler
apprised the group of an announcement regarding proposed new changes in the management
of Colorado cultural resources on BLM lands. The state will be complying with a national
programmatic agreement. Changes would include the inability of the state SHPO to make
determinations of eligibility or get involved with routine 106 actions. Deadline for
comments is September Ist.

Meeting adjourned.



1997 CCPA SUMMER BOARD MEETING: TREASURER'S REPORT
SUBMITTED BY BRIOGET M. AMBLER

JULY 26, 1997

Greetings all! I apologize for not being present at this meeting. I am disappointed that I will miss what is sure to
be aproductive retreat. Baby·to·be and I are getting along great, however, and we send our regards!

The following is abrief summary of CCPA's accounts. The annual meeting was both well·attended and well·
organized (thanks Meg!! and helped to pad our coffers abit.
•••• **************.***.**********.****** •• *****.**********

CCPA Regular Checking Account:
CCPA Money Market Account: (General Fundsl

(Includes Ward Weakly fund of $844.701
Increase in General Fund 1997:
CCPA Grant Checking Account:
CCPA Grant Savings:

$47.70
$7,543.01

$3,464.45
$4,000.00

$595.19

••••**.***.******.**.*** ••••••••••••••**.** •••••• *** •• ****

I did purchase aversion of Quick Books for $86.99; now I just have to figure out how to use the program! I am
meeting with our accountant, Nick Skorske, on Friday, July 25. I will keep everyone informed on how that
meeting goes. Pending issues affecting the treasury include:

11 I have tried to get in touch with Joan Mathien (without successl to give her grant money. That money is
currently in achecking account established specifically for SHF monies. With the CCPA contexts grant
money coming in, I need to clear out that account so that the funds do not get commingled. Bob, is there
any way you could get in touch with her and let her know the immediacy of our situation?

21 Looking back on our annual meeting in Golden, does t he board want to consider raising membership
dues?

AAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA

MEMBERSHIP:

./1) The first order of business concerns American Indian membership. Some time ago,
Clifford Duncan, Roger Echo-Hawk, Alden Naranjo and Terry Knight appiied for

membership into CCPA. This group wrote letters of support for one another, and all are
recognized members of an Indian tribe. At that time membership was not extended

because of missing information. In January of 1997, Jenny Anderson sent a letter to all
four applicants requesting a letter from the tribe or the Colorado Commission of Indian
Affairs for each applicant. I have since reviewed our by-laws, and have found that the

applications are valid as they now stand. The by-laws specifi.cally state that an American

Indian member may be sponsored by any member of a recognized tribe or cultural
organization. I propose that CCPA promptly send a letter to all four applicants and

extend an invitation to join our organization. I think that if CCPA really wants to attract



American Indian members, we must take a proactive stand and seek potential members

from tribes, universities, government agencie$ and other potential membership pools and

make the application process as hassle-free as possible. Both Dan Jepson and Mike
Metcalf are aware of this particular situation.

,......2) I am in the process of revising the application fonn so that all the levels of membership,

their fees and a brief synopsis of their requirements are provided to interested' applicants.
In creating this [onn, r realized that our by-laws make no mention of student

membership. My understanding of the requirements for student membership include a)
$10.00, b) a letter of support from current CCPA member and c) proof of enrollment in

Anthropology degree program or related field. Does anyone know if these criteria are
correct? Do we need to amend the by

v3) As a step toward increasing membership, I think it would be beneficial to target student

populations. Students will one day become professional archaeologists, and they provide

fresh blood and new ideas to boot.

j 4) I recently received a letter from Barbara Wheat infonning CCPA of Joe Ben Wheat's
passing. She also enclosed a couple of obituaries which I will pass on to the group. As a

service to her, we should remove Dr. Wheat's name from the CCPA mailing list.

/5) I have begun to compile a master list of all current and past members of CCPA. This will
be especially helpful for reinstating those members who let their membership lapse for a

number of years, so that they (and we) do not have to endure the application process all

over again. I am constructing this list piecemeal from past correspondences, so if anyone

has something approximating a master list, please let me know.



WARD F. WEAKLY MEMORIAL FUND REPORT
for CCPA Board Meeting

July 26-27, 1997

The last CCPA Newsletter included the Ward F. Weakly Fund's
annual report to the membership and a list of all past
scholarship recipients. The report also included a summary of
the history of the memorial fund. So I am only providirtg, here,
the current status and a few items for the CCPA Board to discuss.
These are areas in which we need the Board's opinion before we
proceed.

Status

• I don't have the exact amount of money presently available
in the fund, but Treasurer Bridget Ambler will provide this.
At my last reckoning there was $771.

• Currently, there are four scholarship applications under
review. All of them are problematic for one reason or
another. Letters have been sent to these applicants with
copies to their references/major professors with requests
for clarification and/or more information as appropriate. We
have not heard back from any of the applicants. The biggest
issues in several caRes is that there is insufficient
substantiation that the project can actually be i.mplemented
because of failure to obtain necessary permits, compliance,
and the like. The scholarship committee believes that CCPA
should not provide funding for work that may not be
accomplished.

Topics for the Board to Discuss

• The scholarship committee has a list of several small fund
raising activities (CCPA T-shirts, bumper stickers/decals,
CCPA note cards, jewelry) that require up-front dollars. We
would like to know how the Board feels about spending some
of the scholarship dollars to implement these fund raising
projects.

• We would also like to consider having an "order form" for
these items as part of the annual meeting registration, much
as we now list a special contribution to the Ward F. Weakly
Fund. This would given us an idea of how many items to
produce. If the board believes this is okay, whom would I
work with to accomplish this? Who is going to be preparing
the meeting registration form?

Thanks for the support.
/'---,

./ /1
/ ~/" I

, ~J' !

l/~~ \A~~//~~·
Adrienne Anderson, Chair
Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund Scholarship Committee



Bridget M. Ambler (V) '97
3847 Xavier St.
Denver, CO 80212
(303)458-3764 (h)

Elizabeth L. Amos (V) '96
P.O. Box 296
Cebolla, NM 87518
(505) 684-0 I00

Adrienne Anderson (CV) '97
1440 S. Kendall St.
Lakewood, CO 80232
(303)969~) ,;( ~i"

(303) 922-2231 (h)
ADRIENNE_ANDERSON@N
PS.GOV

Bruce Anderson (V) '97
1616 Guilford Dr.
Henderson, NV 89014

Cody Anderson (S) '97
1322 Florida Rd. #19
Durango, CO 81301

Jane L. Anderson (CV) '97
4516 W. South County Line Rd.
Longmont, CO 80503
(303) 772-8893 (h)

Debra Angulski (V) '97
330 South Place
Louisville, CO 80027
(303) 666·5398 (h)
(303) 757-9111 (w)

William R. Arbogast (V) '97
689 San Juan Road
Colorado Springs, CO 80904
(719) 632·8585 (h)
fl19) §9J 3Q59 (n) Q

WAARBOGAST@EXCEL.UC
CS.EDU

Frederic J. Athearn (A) '96
3822 Lakebriar Dr.
Boulder, CO 80304
(303) 938·8445 (h)

Victoria Atkins (V) '97

CCPA MEMBERSHIP LIST
NOVEMBER, 1997

104 E. Carpenter
Cortez, CO 81321
(303) 565-4747 (h)

Daniel Bach (A) '97
1009 Russell Street
Laramie, WY 82070
dbach@uwyo.edu
danielbach@aol.com

Marsha Baenziger (V) '96
11768 Wonder Drive
Conifer, CO 80433

Steven G. Baker (CV) '96
Centuries Research, Inc.
P.O. Box 1603
Montrose, CO 81402
(303) 249-2283 (h)

Dulaney Barclay (V) '97
P.O. Box 825
Eagle, Colorado 81631

Caryn Berg (V) '96
Department of Anthropology
University of Colorado
Campus Box 233
Boulder, CO 80309

Trudy Berghouser (S) '97
13182125 Dr.
Eckert, CO 81418

Kevin Black (V) '97
2077 S. Vrain Street
Denver, CO 80219
(303) 866-4671 (w)
(303) 936-7439 (h)

Anne W. Bond (V) '97
Colorado Historical Society
1300 Broadway
Denver, CO 80203
(303) 866-4691 (w)
(303) 866-5739 FAX

Doug Bowman (V) '97
Cortez Cultural Center
25 N. Market Street
Cortez, CO 81321

(970) 565-1151

Jim Brechtel (V) '97
Box 1064
Ft. Collins, Co 80522
(303) 484-3335""(h) and (w)

Cory Breternitz (V) '96
Soil Systems, Inc.
1121 North 2nd Street
Phoenix, AZ 85004
(602) 254-7254 (h)
(602) 253-4938 (w)
(602) 253-0107 FAX
COBRDSSI@AOL.COM

David A. Breternitz (F) '97
P.O. Box 592
Dove Creek, CO 81324

John Bridges (V) '97
3605 Table Mesa Drive #258M
Boulder, CO 80303-5858

Gordon Bronitsky (V) '96
3551 S. Monaco Parkway #195
Denver, CO 80237

Robert H. Brunswig, Jr. (V) '97
Department of Anthropology
University of Northern Colorado
Greeley, CO 80639
(970) 351-2138 (w)
(970) 353-6103 (h)
(970) 351-2983 FAX
IUJ"RIS!iEJ<i~

€GIIICu ((4Bf<.V)J-!.~Ik-~j/~;

Michael S. Burney (V) '97 IIAi 6 0,(: iJU
Burney & Associates
P.O. Box 7063
Boulder, CO 80306
(303) 666-0782 (w)
(303) 666-7173 FAX

George R. Bums (V) '96
2875 Gatling Blvd
Orange Park, FL 32065
(904) 272-8351

Catherine Cameron (V) '97



92 Benthaven PI. Sally M. Crum (V) '97 Jerry Fettennan (V) '96
Boulder, CO 80303 P.O. Box 444 P.O. Box 253
or Collbran, CO 81624 Yellow Jacket, CO 81335
Dept. of Anthropology (303) 562-4884 (h) and (w)
Campus Box 233 Linda Scott Cummings (V) '97
University of Colorado Paleo Research Laboratories Don Fiero (V)'96
Boulder, CO 80309 402 DeFrance Dr. P.O. Box 52
(303) 499-6138 (h) Golden, CO 80401 Mesa Verde, CO 81330
(303) 492·0408 (w) (303) 277-9848
cameronc@colorado.edu LSCurnrnings@aoI.com Gail S. Firebaugh (V) '96

91 Summit Ave., Apt. 40
E. Dederick Carrasco (V) '97 & Ross Curtis (V) '97 Sonora, CA 95370
'98 139 W. 18th St. (209) 533-0926
1135 Fillmore Street Durango, CO 81301
Denver, CO 80206-3333 (970) 382-0874 Steven L. Fuller (V) '97
(303) 322-2819 (h) 26851 County Road P

Debra Dandridge (A) '96 Dolores, CO 81323
Richard Carrillo (V) '97 P.O. Box 793 (970) 882-4518 (h)
724 W. 2nd St. La Junta, CO 81050 (970) 565-8708 (w)
La Junta, CO 81050 (970) 882-2224 FAX

Don Dove (V) '96 104416.3423@compuserve.com
E. Steve Cassells 7755 Road 25
Judson College Cortez, Colorado 81321 Dudley Gardner (V) '96
Elgin, IL 60 123 (970) 565-8760 Western Wyoming College

don2@frontier.net P.O. Box 428
Susan M. Chandler (V) '97 Rock Springs, WY 82901
1024 Sunnyside Rd. Philip G. Duke (V) '97 (307) 382-1746
Montrose, CO 81401-5609 Center of Southwest Studies
(970) 249-1076 (h) Ft. Lewis College Kevin Gilmore (V) '97
(970) 249-6761 (w) Durango, CO 81301 2359 South Milwaukee Street
(970) 249·8482 FAX (970) 259-5099 (h) Denver, CO 80210
alparch@nni.net (970) 247-7346 (w) (303) 758-6392 (h)

(970) 247-7422 FAX
Mona Charles (V) '96 Duke]@FORTLEWIS.EDU Carol Legard Gleichman (V) '97
44 Riverfront Road 4484 Hamilton Ct.
Durango, CO 81301 Seyhan T. Dwelis (V) '97 Boulder, CO 80303
(303) 259-3981 (h) and (w) 6799 Prince Drive (303) 494-5267 (h)

Colorado Springs, CO 80918 (303) 969-5110 (w)
Sally Cole (V) '96 cgleichrnan@achp.gov
P.O. Box 684 Frank Eddy (V) '97
Dolores, CO 81323-0684 1872 Reliance Circle Carole Graham (V) '97

Superior, CO 80027 Metcalf Archaeological
Susan Collins (CV) '97 (303) 499-3547 (h) '0 Consultants, Inc.
Colorado Historical Society 4qJ -'7J_~!(tJ P.O. Box 899
1300 Broadway Jeffrey L. Eighmy (V) '97 Eagle, CO 81631
Denver, CO 80203 Department of Anthropology (970) 3,28-6244 (w)v
(303) 866-2736 (w) Colorado State University CAROLGRAHAM@COMPUS
(303) 866-4464 FAX Fort Collins, CO 80523 ERVE.COM

Roberto Costales (V) '96 Priscilla B. Ellwood (V) '97 W. James Green, Jr. (V) '97
12977 West Oregon Drive 1306 Mariposa Colorado Historical Society
Lakewood, CO 80228-3756 Boulder, CO 80302 1300 Broadway
(303) 985-1928 (h) (303) 443-9794 (h) Denver, CO 80203
(303) 239-3727 (w) (303) 866-4674 (w)



(303) 333-6095 (h) Denver, CO 80221-0944 Joshua Jones (V) '96
thoefer@ouray.cudenver.edu 1716 N. Isabel

Andrea M. Greenaker (V) '97 Flagstaff, AZ 86004
613 N. Orchard Avenue John F. Hoffecker (A) '97
Fannington, NM 87401 1075 S. Yukon Dr., Suite 209 Steven Kalasz (V) '97

Lakewood, CO 80226 323 Garden Street
Rand A. Greubel (V) '97 Golden, CO 80203
647 S. 1st Linda Honeycutt (V) '96 (303) 279-2569 .(h)
Montrose, CO 81401 P.O. Box 253
(303) 249-3272 (h) Yellow Jacket, CO 81335 Allen E. Kane Jr. (V) '97
(303) 249-6761 (w) (303) 562-4884 (h) and (w) 997 Greenway

Pueblo West, CO 81007
Mark R. Guthrie (V) '97 Jonathon C. Hom (V) '97 (719) 547-2156 (h)
27 Manzanita P.O. Box 2075
Littleton, CO 80127 Montrose, CO 81402 Sandy Karhu (V) '97
(303) 972-1439 (h) 1690 Eaton St. #205
maguthrie@denver.du.edu Mr. Leigh Jenkins (AIV) Lakewood, CO 80214

Hopi Cultural Preservation (303) 239-8765
E. Polly Hammer (V) '96 Office
2530 R. Road P.O. Box 123 Keri Kennerly (V) '97
Cedaredge, CO 81413-9342 Kykotsmovi, AZ 86039 USDA Forest Service
(303) 856-6383 (h and w) (520) 734-2441x751 (w) Pike and San Isabel National

(520) 734-2331 FAX Forests
o D Hand (V) '97 1920 Valley Drive
9301 W. Tennessee Ave. Calvin H. Jennings (V) '96 Pueblo, CO 81008
Lakewood, CO 80226 Department of Anthropol()gy
(303) 980-5850 (h) Colorado State University David Killam (A) '97
(303) 757-9158 (w) Fort Collins, CO 80524 3117 Perry Street

caljenn@lamar.colostate.edu Denver, CO 80212-1478
Dan Haney (V) '97 (303) 426-1262 (h)

Daniel A. Jepson (V) '97 & '98 (303) 278-0622 (w)
Christopher Hanks (V) '97 330 South Place
16 Ptarmigan Rd Louisville, CO 80027 William R. Killam (V) '97
Yellowknife, XIA2W8 NT (303) 666-5398 (h) Woodward Clyde Consultants
CANADA DANIEL.JEPSON@DOT.STA Stanford Place 3, Suite 1000
(719) 748-8091 TE.CO.US 4582 S. Ulster St. Parkway

Denver, CO 80237
Anna P. Harrison (V) '96 Peter Jeschofnig (V) '97 (303) 477-8710 (h)
3240 Perry Street P.O. Box 866 (303) 740-3816 (w)
Denver, Colorado 80212 1820 Four Seasons Blvd wrkillaO@WCC.com
(303) 455-0669 (w) Leadville, Colorado 80461
apharris@ouray.cudenver.edu (719) 486-0845 (h) Jean Kindig (V) '97

(719) 486-4263 (w) 1617 Mariposa
Cheryl A. Harrison (CV) '97 Boulder, CO 80302
P.O. Box 338 Janis L. Dial-Jones (V) '97 (303) 443-1702 (h)
Kiowa, CO 80117 2939 Sewell St. (303) 258·7964 (summer)

Lincoln, NE 68502 archaeomom@aol.com
David V. Hill (V) '97 (402) 477-7293 (h)
P.O. Box 7273 Kristin Kuckelman (V) '96
Fairfax VA 22039-7273 Bruce A. Jones (V) '97 16203 County Road 30
dhill@swcp.com 7011 Phoenix Drive Dolores, CO 81323

Lincoln, NE 68516-4888 (970) 882-4424 (h)
Ted Hoefer (V) '97 (402) 477-7293 (h) (970) 565-8975 (w)
P.O. Box 21944 kkuckelman@crowcanyon.org



Patricia R. Lacey (V) '97 mathiefj@unm.edu 433 W. Ivanhoe Place
23450 Road T Chandler, AZ 85224
Dolores, CO 81323 Gary M. Matlock (V) '96 (602) 857-0856
(970) 882-4275 (h) 10495 CR213

Durango, CO 81301 Gary L. Moore (V) '96
Betty LeFree (CV) '97 garym@frontier.net 732 Old Apple Valley Road
2 Adams #205 Lyons, CO 80540
Denver, CO 80206 James C. Maxon (V) '97
(303) 388-8078 (h) 6705 S. Santa Fe Drive #76 Elizabeth Ann Morris (F) '97

Littleton, CO 80120 48 Pine Place
Stephen H. Lekson (V) '96 (303) 347-1269 (h) Bayfield, CO 81122
92 Benthaven PI. (970) 884-2267 (days)
Boulder, CO 80303 Patricia McCoy (V) '97 & '98
(303) 499-6138 1625 Larimer St. #1706 Marilynn Mueller (V) '97

Denver, CO 80202 530 E. Mulberry
Rhoda Owen Lewis (V) '97 \ (303) 615-5234 (h) Fort Collins, CO 80524
P.O. Box 260163 (303) 236-2722 (w)
Lakewood, CO 80226 Charles Murphy (A) '96

Kae McDonald (V) '97 P.O. Box 2356
Terry Liestman (V) '97 1522 Bennett Avenue Durango, CO 81302
31574 Black Widow Way Glenwood Springs, CO 81601 (970) 247-5374
Conifer, CO 80433 (303) 945-0121 (h)

Tracy Lynn Murphy (A) '96
Ricky Lightfoot (V) '96 Todd McMahon (V) '97 Musewn ofNorthern Arizona
12296 County Road 33 15903 E. Princeton PI. 3101 North Fort Valley Road
Mancos, CO 81328 Aurora, CO 80013 Flagstaff, AZ 86001
(303) 565-3064 (h) TMurphy@infomagic.com
(303) 565-8975 (w) Penny J. McPherson (CV) '97 MNAAZSIT@primenet.com

P.O. Box21
William D. Lipe (V) '97 Kit Carson, CO 80825-0021 Prof. Sarah M. Nelson (CV) '96
Department of Anthropology Department of Anthropology
Washington State University Earl S. Mead (V) '96 2130 S. Race
Pullman, WA 99164-4910 1870 Central University ofDenver
(509) 335-2100 (w) Canon City, CO 81212 Denver, CO 80208
Iipe@was.edu (719) 275-6591 (h) (303) 871-2682 (w)

SNELSON@DU.EDU
Thomas Lux (S) '97 Steve Mehls (V) '97
1856 11th Ave. Apt. A 1225 Atlantis Ave. Mike Nowak (CV) '97
Greeley, CO 80631 Lafayette, Colorado 80026 Department of Anthropology

Colorado College
Richard F. Madole (A) '96 Michael D. Metcalf (CV) '97 Colorado Springs, CO 80903
3075 Fremont St. P.O. Box 899
Boulder. CO 80304 Eagle, CO 81631 Robert H. Nykamp (V) '97
madole@usgs.gov (303) 328-6989 (h) 333 W. Lucerne Drive

(303) 328-6244 (w) Lafayette, CO 80026
Marilyn Martorano (V) '97 (303) 666-8561 (h) , __ .'"
2817 Humboldt Place Mark Mitchell (V) '97 (30 -V)Lf4'1 -tl6c~C) ~)

Longmont. CO 80503 1032 Clarkson #207 Brian O'Neil (V) '97
(303) 776-6095 (h) Denver, CO 80218 3002 A 112 Road

(303) 832-6432 Grand Junction, CO 81503
F. Joan Mathien (A) '97 mdmitche@ouray.cudenver.edu (970) 434-0753 (h)
11807 Apache Ave. NE
Albuquerque, NM 87112 Jeannette Mobley-Tanaka (V) Jeff Overturf (V) '97
JOAN_MATHIEN@NPS.GOV '96 2252 Delia Ct.



Loveland, Colorado 80537 (970) 249-1076 (h) Tammy Stone (V) '97
(970) 249-6761 (w) Department of Anthropology

Annette Owings (V) '96 (970) 249-8482 FAX University ofColoradolDenver
1064 Iris Road alparch@nni.net Denver, CO 80217
Woodland Park, CO 80813
(719) 687-4162 Lori E. Rhodes (V) '96 E. Susan Struthers (V) '96

2104 Telesfor Dr SW P.O. Box 882073
Mary Painter (V) '97 Albuquerque, NM 87105-4432 Steamboat Plaza" CO 80488
5925 Sacajawea (303) 879-I72Z"(w)
Loveland, CO 80537 Ronald J. Rood (V) '96
(303) 669-3037 (h) 22 "D" Street #3 Rosemary Sucec (V) '97
(303) 278-0622 (w) Salt Lake City, UT 84103 P.O. Box 832

(80 I) 363- I578 Denver, Colorado 8020 I
David A. Phillips, Jr. (V) '97 rrood@state.ut.us (303) 771-0697 (h)
SWCA, Inc. Env. Consultants (303) 969·2614 (w)
8100 Mtn. Road, N.E., Suite Dean J. Saitta (V) '97 rosemary_sucec@nps.gov
109 790 Washington St.
Albuquerque, NM 87110 Apt. 309 Mary K. Sullivan (V) '97

Denver, CO 80203-3743 4324 Raleigh St.
Scott C. Phillips (V) '97 Denver, Colorado 80212
970 North Street, #407 Joanne M. Sanfilippo (V) '97 (303) 458-6045
Boulder, CO 80304 2419 West Avenue

Rifle, CO 81650 Marcia J. Tate (CV) '97
Christopher Pierce (V) '96 or 1390 S. Paris Court
Crow Canyon Archaeological P.O. Box 1009 Aurora, CO 800lZ
Center Glenwood Springs, CO 8.602 (303) 755-5591 (wand h)
23390 County Road K; (970) 625-1725 (h)
Cortez, Co 81321 (970) 947-2805 (w) Paul Tickner (V) '97
(303) 882-7195 (h) jsanfili@co.blrn.gov Alpine Archaeological Cons.
(303) 565-8975 (w) P.O. Box 2075

Douglas D. Scott (CV) '97 Montrose, CO 81402
Michael Piontkowski (V) '96 II 101 S. 98
583 W. Indian Creek Drive #3 Lincoln, NE 68526 Dolores Torres (V) '97
Grand Junction, CO 81501 (402) 423-3052 (h) 4601 S. Evanston Way
(970) 242-1068 (h) (402) 437-5392 (w) Aurora, CO 80015

(303) 693-3868 (h)
Bonnie Pitblado (V) '96 Wm. Lane Shields (V) '97
1321 N. Roberts Way 4425 Comanche Drive #2 Donald C. Tucker (A) '97
Tucson, Arizona 85712 Boulder, CO 80303 920 Balsam St.
pitblado@u.arizona.edu shieldsw@ucsub.colorado.edu Cortez, CO 81321-2608

Helen M. Pustmueller (V) '97 Scott Slessman (A) '97 Gordon C. Tucker, Jr. (V) '97
2417 South Leyden St. 3225 Dover Drive 16551 E. 7th Place
Denver, CO 80222 Boulder, CO 80303 Aurora, CO 800II
(303) 756-2444 (h) (303) 321·2217 (w)
(303) 871-2688 (w) Jeri Smalley (A) '97 (303) 360-5051 (h)

3280 E. 5th Avenue
Angela M. Rayne (A) '97 Durango, CO 81301 Meg Van Ness (V) '97
10420 West 79th Way JDSMALLEY@FORTLEWIS.E 323 Garden Street
Arvada, CO 80005 DU Golden, CO 80203

(303) 279-2569 (h)
Alan D. Reed (V) '97 Jack Smith (CV) '97
1024 Sunnyside Rd. 308 Pearl St. Mark David Varien (V) '96
Montrose. CO 81401-5609 Boulder, CO 80302-4929 23390 County Road K



Cortez. CO 81323
(303) 565-8975x151 (w)
mvarien@crowcanyon.org

Patty Walker-Buchanan (V) '97
P.O. Box 1009
Glenwood Springs, CO 81620

Jim Wanner (V) '97
University of Northern Colorado
Dept. of Anthropology
Greeley, CO 80639

Robyn Watkins (S) '97
12353 W. Conn. Dr.
Lakewood, CO 80228

Janet Mims Weeth (V) '97
P.O. Box 1021
Cortez, Colorado 80321

Bart Weis (A) '96
2821 So. Lansing Way
Aurora, Colorado 80014
(303) 755-5006 (h)

Heidi M. Werner (S) '97
2202 Yz lOth Ave.
Greeley, CO 80631

Jeffery T. Wharton (V) '97
716 E. Blanco 8t.
Aztec, NM 87410
(505) 334-3601 (h)

Richard Wilshusen (V) '97
2045 Alpine Drive
Boulder, CO 80304-3607
(303) 442-5932 (h)
(970) 491-5962 (w)

Dr. Clyde M. Woods (V) '96
Woods Cultural Research, Inc.
32654 Snowshoe Road
Evergreen, CO 80439

Christian J. Zier (V) '97
Centennial Archaeology, Inc.
204 North Link Lane, No.
Alpha-6
Fort Collins, CO 80524
(970) 493-8959 (w)

Membership Categories:
V - Voting member
A - Associate member

CV - Charter Member
F - Fellow
S - Subscriber

AIV- American Indian
voting member
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